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CITY OF HENDERSONVILLE 
 

DIVERSITY & INCLUSION ADVISORY 

COMMITTEE  

 

Operations Center - Assembly Room | 305 Williams St. | Hendersonville NC 28792  

 Tuesday, May 14, 2024 – 5:30 PM  
 

MINUTES 

 
Present:   Vice-Chair Nancy Diaz, Laura Bannister, Melinda Lowrance, Florence Allbaugh and Richard 

Reagan 

Absent:   Chair Josh Williams, Eric Gash  

Liaisons:  Mayor Barbara G. Volk and Mayor Pro Tem Lyndsey Simpson 

Staff Present:   City Manager John Connet, City Clerk Jill Murray, Communications Manager Allison Justus,  

     

1. CALL TO ORDER 

Vice Chair, Nancy Diaz called the meeting to order at 5:33 p.m. with a quorum of members in 

attendance. 

2.  APPROVAL OF AGENDA AND MINUTES 

Florence Allbaugh moved, seconded by Laura  Bannister to approve the agenda as presented. A 

unanimous vote of the Committee followed. Motion carried.  

3.   PUBLIC COMMENT 

Cher Sylvius, 246 Mountain Sunset Trail, Hendersonville spoke about a mural that has different 

presentations of mountains, a bear, two hands shaking and then you have the LGBTQ flag and I don’t 

feel it should be there.  I don’t feel like that’s inclusive and its specific to a specific group of people and 

I don’t see other groups on there. I don’t think its proper that the city spread a particular ideology.  She 

also spoke on the policy review and asked how do you get a diverse candidate for every job out there?  

We should not be meeting quotas and should be basing it on their qualifications.  Instead you’re looking 

at their race and sexual orientation. 

Nancy Diaz said the mural is all inclusive and the hiring is not about quotas but about making sure our 

vacancies are reaching a diverse audience. 

City Manager Connet added that the mural is being installed by a non-profit group who is raising the 

money and finding the location on their own.  The city is not involved in it. It’s a private matter and if 

we tried to stop it, frankly it would be unconstitutional.  As for the jobs, this is not about quota, it’s 

about putting the jobs in a variety of places across the state and not always advertising in the same 

locations and getting the same standards. 
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Karen Hensley, 417 Crystal Heights Drive, Hendersonville, spoke about  the money being used for DEI 

and said we have bigger problems like homelessness.  This is a non-issue and we should be using the 

money for mental health and homelessness. 

Jane Volelo, 281 Vincent Place, Hendersonville spoke about jobs and that is should be about putting it 

in places everywhere and deciding who is the best for the job and should  have nothing to do with skin 

color or background.  Also, the mural is missing the flag.  That is exclusionary.  This flag includes all of 

us.  

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

 A.  March 12, 2024 – Jill Murray, City Clerk 

 

Florence Allbaugh moved, seconded by Laura  Bannister to approve the March 12, 2024 minutes as 

presented. A unanimous vote of the Committee followed. Motion carried. 

5.  NEW BUSINESS 

 A.    Review of Monthly Recognition Schedule – Allison Justus, Communications Director 

 Communications Manager Allison Justus presented a “Content Calendar” of what the city has 

recognized in the past even before this committee was created.  The ones in bold are the 

months/dates that the committee said they would like to recognize online and the non-bold is a 

summary of what we have done online.  She wanted to check in and see what, if anything, they 

would like to add to it. 
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Earlier this month for Black History Month, Josh Williams sent and email suggesting that we focus on 

black leaders for Black History Month so I’ve listed a list of potential black nominees.  They come from 

a variety of sources such as Facebook comment and Facebook messages.  This is what we’ve put 

together so far. 
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Some of the feedback I’d like to get from this committee are: 

 Are these month and dates what we to continue focusing on?  

 If you have any direction on where to go with some of these items,  just let me know. You can 

send me an email or let me know at this meeting.  

 Next year for Black History Month, do we want to go  in more local direction?  Any assistance 

helping me find more people to recognize, would be greatly appreciated. 

 

Melinda Lowrance said there is a picture of Ernest Lumpkin in the 2nd floor of the courthouse. 

Laura Bannister mentioned Pride Day on June 8th at Jackson Park and for 2025 they would like to solicit 

the city to have a festival on the end of Main Street.  Plans are in the works to come to the City Council 

and ask for that next year. 

Florence Allbaugh said that sometime in October, she would like to do an International Festival and she 

will need a committee for that from here and from the outside to help me finalize it. Hilton Head had a 

wonderful lantern festival and I would like to propose that the Mayor and John go look at it and see it 

except that is November and the international festival is in October. 

B.  Discussion regarding Diversity and Inclusion Committee 2024 Workplan – John Connet, City 

Manager 

 

City Manager Connet said at the last meeting we presented the proposed work plan and I broke it down 

into four areas:  Communication, Outreach, Accessibility, Training and Policy Review.  I would like to 

go through each of these and possibly rank them and that will help us determine responsibility and 

scheduling etc.  They were ranked as follows: 

Communication: 

 Ensure critical documents are printed in English and Spanish. 

 Language or Hearing Interpretation for Public Meetings (Request Policy). 

 Review website contact information and easy to find.  Update Public Services Information. 

 Review imagery to ensure website and social media represents the community. 

Outreach: 

 Setup meetings between operational departments and local advocacy groups.  Give tours or 

create speakers bureau. 

 Hold City Information Fair(s) at location(s) where underserved residents are likely to attend and 

Hold City Career Fair(s) at location(s) where underserved residents are likely to attend. 

 Holst a multi-cultural day or International Festival (Florence Allbaugh) 
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Accessibility: 

 Conduct a city building ADA Accessibility Audit 

 Develop a consistent citizen complaint process for use by all departments. 

 Identify historic or culturally significant properties for consideration by the Historic Preservation 

Commission. 

 Evaluate Street Naming Policy 

Training: (All go together) 

 Staff training on how to communicate effectively with individuals who may not use English as 

dominant language. 

 Staff training on how/when to assist individuals with disabilities. 

 Leadership training focusing on Emotional Intelligence. 

 Recruitment and interview skills training. 

Policy Review: 

Review hiring/recruitment procedures to ensure a diverse candidate pool is present for all jobs. 

C.  Staff Update – John Connet, City Manager 

City Manager Connet gave an update on: 

 Patricia King spoke at the last meeting regarding the incident with her son at the Orchards Café 

and Grill.  We continue to try to help Ms. King and it is challenging to deal with the emotions of 

it and being able to provide the information that we can provide legally that is available to us by 

State Law.  Based on the recommendation of Melinda and Eric, I reached out to Akhirah for 

some advice from them on how to approach it and resolve some of the concerns.  I will admit 

Ms. King is not satisfied at this point. 

 Josh has spoken to the folks at the Congregational Church and their racial justice team and I had 

a conversation with them about the work of the committee and what we are doing and they 

offered their assistance. 

 I’m ecstatic to say that Melinda Lowrance has been appointed to City Council.  She will have to 

resign from this board.  I think she will be taking Mayor Pro Tem Simpson’s spot with the 

Mayor, as your liaison.  Mayor Pro Tem Simpson will be going to the Tree Board so we will 

need to seek appointment of a new member for this board so we’ll advertise for that.  Melinda 

we are sad to see you go as you were the lead in starting this. 

 There is a new law called PROWAG, its Public Right-of-Way Accessibility Guidelines, so 

whenever we resurface a street or make street improvements, we have to evaluate sidewalks and 

the entire street, so we can’t just resurface it, we have to look at all modes of transportation and 

pedestrian sidewalks and make sure that they all meet accessibility/ADA guidelines.  That is a 

new standard and that will be an additional component from now on. 
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 Melinda Lowrance added that she is so thankful that the City Manager and Mayor were open to 

listen and start this committee and I think we have done great so far and I think we can be a role 

model for other cities.  This group is diverse and I think the citizens are well represented here. 

6.  OTHER BUSINESS 

 Lyndsey Simpson suggested that we approve moving forward with the International Festival before 

adjourning and forming a subcommittee. 

 City Manager Connet said that we cannot commit staff time to it. It would have to be a 

subcommittee and if you do things off of Main Street, it will be less expensive and less of a hassle.  

Start small and then you can grow it.  

 Melinda Lowrance moved, amended by Nancy Diaz, seconded by Laura Bannister to move 

forward with forming a subcommittee regarding the International Festival Committee to explore 

and find out what the options are at the Whitmire Center, to find sponsors and to keep it small as 

there will be no city funding this year.  A unanimous vote of the Committee followed. Motion 

carried. 

 Richard and Florence will explore forming a committee. 

 Nancy Diaz thanked Melinda and Lyndsey for their time on the board and would like to recognize 

our emotions, our lives, our importance as humans and our commitment to diversity and inclusion 

and just recognize all of the different things that happen to our bodies whenever we hear words and 

opinions that would not represent diversity and inclusion in our committee.  I just want to recognize 

us all as people and thank you all. 

7.    ADJOURNMENT  

 There being no further business, Nancy Diaz adjourned the meeting at 6:51 p.m. Motion carried 

 unanimously. 

 

            ____________________________________ 

            Nancy Diaz, Vice Chair 

ATTEST:  

 

_______________________ 

Jill Murray, City Clerk 


